
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

June 15, 2021 
 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on this date, at the hour of 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Offices.     

PRESENT:  Doug Bridges, Chairman  

Deb Hardin, Vice-Chair   

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Ronnie Whetstine, Commissioner 

Kevin Gordon, Commissioner 

Tim Moore, County Attorney  

Brian Epley, County Manager 

Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Assistant County Manager 

Jason Falls, Business Development Director 

Katie Swanson, Social Services Director 

Scott Bowman, Maintenance Director 

Martha Thompson, Deputy County Attorney 

Perry Davis, Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshal 

Stori McIntyre, E-911 Communications Director  

Tiffany Hansen, Health Department Director  
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chairman Bridges called the meeting to order and invited anyone from the audience to lead the Pledge of 

Allegiance and provide the invocation.  

Jason Falls, Business Development Director, provided the invocation and led the audience in the Pledge of 

Allegiance.  

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hutchins made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the agenda as presented.  

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

Dorothy Duffy, 903 Springs Garden Dr., Shelby – Ms. Duffy read the following statement to 

Commissioners:  

“My name is Dorothy Duffy. I'm 93 years old and I would like to talk to you about the monument of the 

Confederate Soldier that stands prominently in the Historic Cleveland County Courthouse Square in Shelby. I read 

in the newspaper that the courthouse is going to get a facelift. I was wondering if in the process of this facelift, you 

could include the removing of the statue of the Confederate Soldier. That Confederate Monument is less than one 

and a half miles from the Shelby High School baseball field where the American Legion World Series will be held 

in about six weeks. The American Legion, on its website, states that its purpose is to enhance the well-being of 

veterans, their families, our military, and our communities. Millions of African Americans are veterans of the 

United States, and many have fought in our country's wars all over the world. The Confederate Statue in Shelby is 

an insult to those veterans. The statue was also highly offensive to others, such as the African American teenagers 

who will soon play in the American Legion World Series. The citizens of Cleveland County, take great pride in 

hosting the American Legion World Series, and who benefit in many ways for hosting this event might lose the 



 

 

right to host the World Series if that statue is not removed. How can the American Legion Organization agree to 

extend the contract to hold the World Series in Shelby if that monument continues to stand in the Square? 

Confederate Monuments are coming down all over the country and it is time for Cleveland County to be on the 

right side of the history and remove the Monument.”  

CONSENT AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

The Clerk to the Board included the Minutes from the May 18, 2021, regular meeting, in board members’ 

packets.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Gordon made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and passed 

unanimously by the Board to, approve the minutes as written. 

TAX COLLECTOR’S MONTHLY REPORT 

The Tax Collector provided Commissioners with the following detailed written report regarding taxes 

collected during May 2021.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TAX ABATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS   

 The Tax Assessor provided Commissioners with a detailed written report regarding tax abatements and 

supplements during May 2021.  The monthly grand total of tax abatements was listed as ($2,364.10) and monthly 

grand total for tax supplements was listed as $152,191.61.   

 

 



 

 

TRAVEL AND TOURISM: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #062)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Gordon made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.422.4.409.00         Travel & Tourism/Local Revenues       $7,500.00 

010.422.5.420.00                    Travel & Tourism/Contracted Services     $7,500.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $7,500 in funds received from Boiling Springs TDA to contracted 

services for tear out map pads and access to Buxton Services.  

 

COUNTY DEPARTMENTS YEAR END: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #063)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Gordon made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.410.4.991.00  General Revenues/Fund Balance Appropriated $1,905,000.00 

010.981.5.890.00                 Fund Transfers/Interfund Transfers     $1,000,000.00 

010.981.5.465.00      Fund Transfers/Administrative Services   $905,000.00 

013.660.4.980.65  Employee Health/Transfers Fm Health Plan   $190,000.00 

013.660.5.121.00  Employee Health/Salaries-Wages-Reg   $125,000.00 

013.660.5.230.01  Employee Health/Prescription Drugs   $65,000.00 

014.417.4.465.00  Court Facilities/Admin Services Allocation   $100,000.00 

014.417.5.514.00  Court Facilities/Detention Fees   $100,000.00 

020.600.4.120.21                                 Clev Co Schools/Ad Valorem Tx-2021 NCVTS  $1,000,000.00 

020.600.4.111.20  Clev Co Schools/Ad Valorem Taxes-2020   $750,000.00 

020.600.4.220.00 Clev Co Schools/Local Option Sales Tax   $360,000.00 

020.600.5.524.00 Clev Co Schools/Supplemental Tax   $350,000.00 

020.600.5.524.08 Clev Co Schools/NCVTS Ad Valorem Taxes   $1,400,000.00 

020.600.5.540.05 Clev Co Schools/Local Option Sales Tax   $360,000.00 

060.651.4.465.00 Property-Liability/Admin Services Allocation  $575,000.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for modification to original budget to prepare for year-end close June 

30, 2021. 

 

JUVENILE CRIME PREVENTION COUNCIL: BUDGET AMENDMENT (BNA #064)  

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Gordon made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board to, approve the following budget amendment: 

Account Number   Project Code Department/Account Name                       Increase         Decrease 

010.422.4.409.00         Travel & Tourism/Local Revenues       $7,500.00 

010.422.5.420.00                    Travel & Tourism/Contracted Services     $7,500.00 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget allocation for $2,139 for Department of Juvenile Justice/Department of Public 

Safety Discretionary funds for FY 21. Funds will be used to purchase two (2) new laptops for the program office 

and program clinicians in the field. No county funds are required for match. 

 

FINANCE DEPARTMENT: CAPITAL ASSET CAPITALIZATION THRESHOLDS 
 

 Adjustment of County Capital Asset Capitalization Thresholds based on the recommendation from external 

auditors Thompson Price Scott & Adam's and comparison to surrounding and peer Counties.  This is a Financial 

Reporting and Capital Asset Management impact only and has no bearing on the County Budget. The Finance Dept 

requests that County asset thresholds change to be adequate for County operations and with those recommended by 

our external auditors. Capital assets to be defined by the County as assets with an initial, individual cost of more 

than $5,000, and an estimated useful life in excess of two years. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ACTION:   Commissioner Gordon made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve scheduling the public hearing as requested. 

 LEGAL: OPIOID RESOLUTION AND MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING  

Cleveland County is one of 76 NC Counties and 8 NC municipalities who have filed lawsuits in federal 

court to hold accountable several companies involved in manufacturing, marketing, promoting, and distributing 

prescription opioid drugs. The federal cases include roughly 3,000 lawsuits from nearly every state have been 

consolidated into Multi-District Litigation (MDL). Local governments and the state are hopeful that a National 

Settlement Agreement with some of the companies involved in the MDL may be forthcoming, along with 

additional potential proceeds from a bankruptcy resolution involving opioid manufacturer Purdue Pharma. Under 

the national settlement and bankruptcy resolution (taken together), up to $850 million could be allocated to 

North Carolina to address the opioid epidemic. The potential settlement money would be allocated among states 

based on population and the local impact of the opioid crisis, as determined by public health statistics related to 

opioid misuse. The potential payments would occur over an 18-year period. The allocation formula also includes 

an incentive that increases the payment amounts as more North Carolina counties and municipalities join the 

settlement. In anticipation of potential opioid settlement funds, the North Carolina Association of County 

Commissioners (NCACC) and the North Carolina Department of Justice (DOJ) have worked closely together for 

the past 18 months on a plan to maximize North Carolina’s share to ensure that resources reach communities as 

quickly, effectively, and directly as possible. The NC MOA also includes transparency and accountability 

measures for the use of opioid settlement funds by local governments, including special revenue funds subject to 

audit, annual financial and impact reports, and a public dashboard showing how they are using settlement funds 

to address the epidemic. 

 

 

 



 

 

Under the national settlement and bankruptcy resolution (taken together), up to $850 million over a period of 

18 years could be allocated to North Carolina to address the opioid epidemic. These funds must be used only on 

opioid remediation activities such as early intervention programs, treatments, recovery housing and criminal justice 

diversion programs. (copy of the proposed final draft of the Memorandum of Agreement between the State of North 

Carolina and Local Governments on Proceeds relating to the Settlement of Opioid Litigation can be found in the 

Clerk’s Office and the Legal Department).  

ACTION:   Commissioner Gordon made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to approve the  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

                         

             

             

                                                 
                        

                                                

                        

           

                                 
                                           
                                         
                         

                                    
                          

                                            

           

                                                          

                                                              
             

                                                            
        

                                                                   

                                                           
                                         

                                                      
           

                                              

           

                                                  

                                           

                                                  

                                       

                                                        

                                                     

                                                                  
                                                        
                                

                                                              
                                           

           

                                                          
                                                                

                                                             
                                 

                                                               
                                                     

                                                                   
                              

           

REGULAR AGENDA 

MANAGED CARE AND TAILORED PLANS 

Chairman Bridges recognized Rhett Melton, Chief Executive Officer for Partners Behavioral Health, to 

present Managed Care and Tailored Plans. In 2000, Cleveland County was aligned with Lincoln County in a 

behavioral health organization called Pathways. Through the course of the years, Pathways merged with two other 

originations in 2012 to form what is currently Partners Behavioral Health including Cleveland County and seven 

other surrounding counties. Rutherford County elected to leave its behavioral health program based out of 

Asheville and joined Partners. The following information and PowerPoint were presented to the Board.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

                     

            

 

                           
                              
                             

 Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioner Hutchins 

inquired about the Medicaid transition and what steps are in place to ensure there are no lapses in coverage or if a 

new patient needs assistance with coverage options. Mr. Melton explained Social Services will continue to be the 

navigator through this process as they have the enrollment responsibilities to help individuals. Staff at the Health 

Department and Social Services have the tools and processes in place to assist with patient care. Commissioner 

Whetstine commented on the positive effects this will have on communities. The Board thanked Mr. Melton for the 

information  

CATAWBA RESORT OPERATIONAL UPDATE 

Chairman Bridges called Jason Falls, Business Development Director, to the podium to present the Catawba 

Resort Operational Update. Mr. Falls introduced the following people: Mike Ulizzo President of the Catawba 

Gaming Authority, Trent Troxell, Vice-President of the Catawba Gaming Authority, Doug Hall Director of 

Security and David Gun, Assistant Director of Security.  Mr. Falls spoke highly of these individuals and their role 

at the casino.  

The Catawba Resort is located on 16 acres taken into trust, with an additional 50 acres surrounding the site 

that will be part of the completed project. The pre-launch facilities will take place in a 50,000 square foot modular 

facility, which is 23 different buildings structured together to make one large building. The casino is prepared to 

open on July 1, 2021. The introductory phase is the next step in the project development which will be a 60,000 

square foot building with an attached five-story parking deck. The parking deck will be 109 feet tall, making it one 

of the tallest to be one of the tallest structures in Cleveland County. 

Upon the completion of the introductory phase, the project will move on to phase two; building the resort 

over the 60,000 square feet, adding a second floor and build out from there. Completion of this phase is anticipated 

to take five to seven years. Mr. Falls reviewed the caisson job fair held at the LeGrand Center, project timeline, 

traffic flow, governing documents including the Inter-Governmental Agreement (IGA) and county operational 

preparedness. The following PowerPoint and information were presented to Commissioners.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

               

                                           
                            

                                      
                             
                             

                                   
                                     
                                
              

 

                     
 

 

                                                        
                      

    

     
          

      

        
         

    

              
          

      

           
    

             

            

             

           
            

     

    

    

         

          

                
                

 

        

               

         

                   
                 

          

                   
              

       

                       
                     
         

       

                    
    

            
         

                      
                  

          

                       
          

               

                   
        

                         

 

                  
                                                     
                                             
                

                   

                               

                                      

                                                
      

                                                     
                          

  

  

           
                              

                                                       
                       

                                                            

                                                    
                                

                                                             
                                     

                                                    
                                                     
                                             

                                                

  

                   
            

                              

                                                          
              

                                                   

                                                      
                                                  

                                             

                                                            
         

                                                  
                           

                                                      

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

           

                                             

                                   

                                             
                  

                                                  
                       

                                         
                            

                                                
                                          
             

  

                  
           

                                            
                                               

                                           

  

               
                 
                    

                      
                 
                    

                                                                   
                                                                    
                                                                   

                    

                                 

               

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairman Bridges opened the floor to the Board for questions and discussion. Commissioners discussed 

possible traffic congestion and the plans in place to keep traffic flowing. The Board thanked Mr. Falls and Catawba 

visitors for the information presented.  

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 FOOTHILLS DEVELOPMENT WORKFORCE BOARD 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to re-appoint Phil Bunch, Dr. Nick Wiebelhaus and Danny Blanton to serve 

as members of this board, for a period of three years, scheduled to conclude June 30, 2024.  

 CLEVELAND COMMUNITY COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Commissioner Gordon stated since this agenda was published, an individual would like to remove his name 

from the list of applicants. The applicant submitted the following letter which Commissioner Gordon read aloud, 

“My term at the Cleveland Community College Board of Trustees is near the end. I was and still am honored to 

have been appointed to this board. I have met and worked with many good people associated with Community 

College, the Board, Staff Executive Leadership, and the President are first-class folks, and the college has a lot to 

offer to Cleveland County. I've thoroughly enjoyed my time on the board. As you know, I was elected to the 

Cleveland County Board of Education last fall and was elected to serve as Chair of the School Board. My heart is 

willing, but my mind realizes that there's too much to serve both boards, especially when chairing one. It's been 

one of the most difficult decisions that I've ever had to make. With respect, I ask to be removed from consideration. 

I have still committed to the college's mission and will continue to support the college in any way I can. I want to 

thank the Board of Commissioners for allowing me to serve this past term. Sincerely, Robert Queen.” 

 



 

 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hutchins, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to appoint H. Allen Langley and James Hensley to serve as members of this board for a 

period of four years, scheduled to conclude December 31, 2024.  

CLEVELAND COUNTY COMMISSION FOR WOMEN  

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Whetstine, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to appoint Holly Wall to serve as a member of this board, for a period of three years, 

scheduled to conclude June 30, 2024. 

CLEVELAND COUNTY JURY COMMISSION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Gordon, and 

unanimously adopted by the Board, to re-appoint Melissa Curtis to serve as a member of this board, for a period 

of two years, scheduled to conclude June 30, 2023.  

 CLEVELAND COUNTY SOCIAL SERVICES ADVISORY BOARD 

ACTION:  Commissioner Whetstine made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Hardin, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to appoint Matthew Sadler to serve as a member of this board for a period of three years, 

scheduled to conclude December 31, 2023.  

PARTNERS BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

ACTION:  Commissioner Hardin made the motion, seconded by Commissioner Gordon, and unanimously 

adopted by the Board, to re-appoint Daryl Cook and Commissioner Ronnie Whetstine to serve as members of 

this board, for a period of three years, scheduled to conclude June 30, 2024. 

COMMISSIONER REPORTS 

Commissioner Hutchins – attended several other board meetings at which he serves on and spoke about 

upcoming events.  

Commissioner Whetstine – spoke about Legislative Day and the Representatives who were in attendance.   

Chairman Bridges – thanked staff across the organization for the hard work they do every day for the 

citizens of Cleveland County.  

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Board at this time, Commissioner Hardin made a motion, 

seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously adopted by the Board, to adjourn the meeting. The next 

meeting of the Commission is scheduled for Tuesday, July 6, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. in the Commissioners Chambers.   

 

 

 

 

                                                                  ___________________________________________ 

                    Doug Bridges, Chairman  

                          Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

_____________________________________ 

      Phyllis Nowlen, Clerk to the Board  

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 


